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From The New President's Desk
 
What a busy spring this has been Toronto almost felt like home as 

with the APLA Conference in Saint the Atlantic Provinces were well rep­
John's and ALA/CLA in Toronto! resented, both in person and in print! 
Members have attended other confer- Past President Elai ne MacLean wrote 
ences and events, such as 'The Fun of the lead article in Sunday's edit ion of 
R eading' to celebrate the 50 t h ALA Cognates , the conference newspa-
Anniversary of the National Library of per. It was good to see some familiar 
Canada. faces as well as new ones ! One can 

Saint John's was great, both for the only admire the size of the organiza­
welcome and the many stimulating pre­ tion and the organizers of a joint 
sentations and workshops. More than ALAiCLA conference for having put 
150 attendees and exhibitors were together such a varied program. The 
interested in sharing knowledge and conference manual alone is 350 pages. 
information. CLA's Wendy Newman , So much to choose and so little time! 
Madeleine Lefebvre and Don Butcher Laurette Mackey Besides essential meetings or work-
also participated. Many thanks to all who created shops, one could listen to the president's program: 
this special environment. More information about Gloria Steinem, Ralph Nader, Naomi Klein, Janice 
the Conference is in this Bulletin . A la prochaine in Gross Stein, Rex Murphy and Lynn Johnston. One 

Moncton! (continued on page 2) 
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From The New President's Desk
 

can come away with many mes­
sages. I brought back: the impor­
tance for library people to be 
peaceful radicals; to speak up for 
justice; to preserve free speech ; 
to create a meeting space for the 
sharing of ideas, knowledge and 
information; to preserve the 
words, the books, the libraries , 
the public space, physical and 
intellectual ; the importance of 
working together; knowing our 
partners, our supporters; the 
basic principle of service, not 
only at the local level but all the 
way to a regional, national, 
international level. 

Some of the issues raised 
include the safety of and mone­
tary support for the Canadian 
Depository Service; the support 
of a national network of access to 
alternative format library ser­
vices for 3 million Canadians 
who are unable to read print due 
to a physical or perceptual dis­
ability; the erosion of privacy and 
increased surveillance, both 
nationally and internationally 
(US Patriot Act, Canadian Anti­
Terrorism Act, Public Safety Act, 
Lawful Access Consultation 
Document); and 'independent' 
libraries in Cuba. Literacy and 
the state of school libraries affect 
all sectors of the library field and 
were discussed throughout the 
program. 

Conferences are a means of 
continuing education, allowing 
us to learn from each other, to 
share knowledge and informa­
tion face to face, and to be chal­
lenged, enthused and energized 
to go back to work, renewed and 
ready to serve our patrons, 
knowing we are part of a region­
al, national and international 

(continued from page 1) 

world of service in all types of 
libraries. I encourage you to 
share the information with col­
leagues at home. 

Remember the 2003 deadline 
for the General Activities Fund 

(GAF ) is September Ifi". Projects 
to support the membership of 
APLA will be considered in the 
Fall. 

I wish you all a good summer 
at work and on holidays. 

Resolutions From
 
The 64th OGM
 

Resolution 1 

Whereas access to government 
information is a vital component 
of an open and democratic soci­
ety; and 

Whereas libraries have worked 
for over seventy-five years in 
partnership with the federal gov­
ernment through the Depository 
Services Program (DSP) to advo­
cate access and safeguard the 
rights of citizens to government 
information in print, alternate 
media and electronic formats, 
both today and in the future; 

BE IT RESOLVED that APLA 
continue to advocate for the full 
continuation of the federal DSP 

with funding appropriate to its 
mandate. 

(J a mes Watson / Elizabeth 
Hamilton) The resolution was 
accepted as presented. 

Resolution 2 

RESOLVED that APLA extends 
its sincere appreciation to the 
membership of the Local 
Arrangements Committee, the 
speakers, exhibitors, sponsors 
and all who have contributed to 
the success of this conference. 

(Laurette Mackey / Lloyd 
Melanson) The resolution was 
accepted as presented. 

APLA's New Members
 
Personal Members 

Charles Hubbard 
Wei-Hsin Lee 
Mary Jane Pittman 
Ann Smith 
Jordan C. Pike 
Christine Dunphy 
Liz Icenhower 

Heather McCorriston 
Darlene Nickerson 
Janet Ness 
Joyce R.W. Thomson 
Leanne Wells 
Louise White 
Gerard Cooke 

Susan Elizabeth Morton 

Institutional Member
 

Atlantic Forestry Centre
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APLA EXECUTIVE 2002-2003
 
PUBLICATION INFORMATION 

The APLA Bulletin is the official organ of 
the Atlantic Provinces Library Association , 
Frequency: The APLA Bull etin is published 5 
times a year, Subscriptions: Inst itu tions 
may subscribe to the Bull etin for $55 per 
annum ($55 US for foreign subscriptions), 
Subscriptions and claims for missing issues 
should be sent to th e Treasurer of' th e 
Association do The School of Library and 
Information Studies, Dalh ousie University, 
Halifax , !'IS B3H 4H8 , Back volumes are 
ava ilab le from Univers ity Microfilms, Ann 
Arbor, MI 48106 , Submissions: Submissions 
should be sent to the Editors. Deadl ines for 
su bmissions ar e as follows: October 1, 
November 30, February 1, April 1 and 
July 1. Advertising: All corres ponde nce 
regarding advertising should be sent to the 
Adverti sing Editor. A ra te card is availabl e 
upon reques t. Indexing: The API..A Bulletin 
is indexed in Canadian Periodical Index, 
Copyright: Individual authors hold the copy­
right to articles publish ed in the APLA 
Bulletin, Under th e copyright laws, th ose who 
wish to reprint articles for any use mus t con­
tact the individual author for permission, The 
opinions expressed in article s are not neces­
sarily those of the edit ors or the Associat ion, 

~~,. 
'1; ' 

The editors can be reached at the following
 
addresses:
 

Bulletin Editor:
 
Patricia Gallant
 

Academ ic Librarian
 
Vaughan Memori al Library
 

Acadia Uni vers ity
 
P.O . Box 4 , Wolfville , NS B4P 2R6
 
E-mail : patricia .gall ant@acadiau .ca
 

Telephone: (902) 585-1528
 
Fax : (902 ) 585- 1748
 

Bulletin Editor:
 
Erin Patterson
 

Acad emic Libr a rian
 
Vau gh an Mem ori al Library
 

Acad ia Universit y
 
P.O. Box 4 , Wolfville, NS B4P 2R6
 
E-mail: e ri n. pa t te rso n@acad ia u .ca
 

Telephone : (902 ) 585 -1193
 
F ax: (902) 58 5-1748
 

Bulletin Advertising Editor: 
Heather O'Brien 

Academic Librarian 
Vaughan Mem ori al Lib rary 

Acadia University 
P.O. Box 4, Wolfville , NS B4P 2R6 
E-mail : heather.obrien@acadiau.ca 

Telephone: (902) 58 5- 1718 
Fax : (902) 585-1748 

President 
Laurette Mackey 
Regional Librarian 
York Regional Library 
4 Carleton Street 
Fredericton, NB E3B 5P4 
Phone: (506) 457-5380 
Fax: (506) 457-4878 
Email: laurette.mackey@gnb.ca 

Past President 
Elaine MacLean 
Head , Technical Services 
Angus L. Macdonald Library 
St. Francis Xavier University 
P.O. Box 5000 
Antigonish, NS B2G 2W5 
Phone: (902) 867-2221 
Fax: (902) 867-5153 
Email : emaclean@stfx .ca 

Vice President, 
President Elect 

Allan Groen 
Provincial Librarian 
Province of Prince Edward Island 
PO Box 7500 
Morell, PE COA ISO 
Phone: (902) 961-7316 
Fax: (902) 961-7322 
Email: ajgroen@gov.pe.ca 

Treasurer 
Denise H . Corey-Fancy 
Library Assistant -- Circulation 
Mount Saint Vincent U nivers ity 
Library 
166 Bedford Highway 
Halifax, NS B3M 2J6 
Phone (902) 457-6205 
Fax: (902) 457-6445 
Email: denise .corey@msvu.ca 

Secretary 
Leanne Wells 
Librarian Intern 
Harriet Irving Library 
University of New Brunswick 
5 MacAulay LanefP, O. Box 7500 
Fredericton , NB E3B 5H5 
Phone: (506) 452-6107 
Fax: (506) 453-4595 
Email : Iwel1s@unb.ca 

Vice President 
(New Brunswick) 

Mirei11e Mercure 
Bib lioth eque Le Cormoran 
67 Ragged Point Road 
Saint Jo h n, NB E2K 5C3 
Phone: (506) 658-4610 
F ax: (506) 658-3984 
Emai l: Mireille.Mercurefegnb.ca 

Vice President 
(Newfoundland & Labrador) 

Dianne Taylor-Harding 
Librarian 
Dr. C R Barrett Library 
Marine In stitute 
Memorial University of 
Ne wfoundland 
P.O. Box 4920 
St. John 's , NL A1C 5R3 
Phone: (709) 778-0662 
Fax: (709) 778-0316 
Ema il: dianne. ta ylor­
harding@mi.mun.ca 

Vice President 
(N ova Sco tia) 

Gordon Ber t ra nd 
Head, Sys tems/Support Services 
An gus 1. Ma cdona ld Library 
St. Fra ncis Xavier U niversity 
P O. Box 5000 
Antigonish , NS B2G 2W5 
P hone: (902) 867-23:34 
Fax: (902) 867-5153 
Email: gberLran@stfx.ca 

Vice President 
(Prince Edward Island) 

Shirley MacLeod 
CISTI 
80 Watts Avenue 
Charlottetown, PE C1E 2B9 
P hone: (902) 566-7640 
Fax: (902) 566-7641 
Email: shirley.macleod@n rc.ca 

Vice President 
(Membership) 

Shelley Gullikson 
Information Literacy Coordina tor 
Ralph Pic kard Bell Library 
Mount Allison U niversity 
49 York Stree t 
Sackville , NB E4L l C6 
Phone: (506 ) 364-2572 
Fa x: (506) 364-2617 
Email: sgullikson@mta .ca 

mailto:sgullikson@mta.ca
mailto:gberLran@stfx.ca
mailto:harding@mi.mun.ca
mailto:Iwel1s@unb.ca
mailto:ajgroen@gov.pe.ca
mailto:emaclean@stfx.ca
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Hackmatack Announces 2003 Winners
 
The winners of the 

Hackmatack Children 's Choice 
Book Award 2003 were 
announced at the award ceremo­
ny on Thursday, June 19 at the 
Keating Millennium Centre, St. 
Francis Xavier University, 
Antigonish , Nova Scotia. 
Debora h Ellis, author of The 
Breadwinner, was the winner in 
the English fiction category; 
Linda Bailey received the 
English nonfiction award for her 
book Adventures with Vikings; 
and the winner of the French cat ­
egory was Marthe Pelletier for 
Chante pour moi, Charlotte . 

The Breadwinner is the 

poignant story of Parvana as she 
struggles to earn enough money 
for her family in Afghanistan 
during the repressive Taliban 
rule. All royalties from The 
Breadwinner are donated to 
Women for Women in 
Afghanistan , dedicated to the 
ed ucation of young Afghan girls 
in P a kis t a n refugee ca m ps . 
Deborah E llis lives in Toron to, 
Ontario. 

Adventures with Vikings is 
the wild time-travelling adven­
ture of three modern-day kids 
and their experiences in every­
day Scandinavia more than one 
thousand years ago. Linda 
Bailey lives in Vancouver, British 
Columbia. 

Chante pour moi, Cha rlotte 
te lls the story of motherless 
Charlotte and her love for her 
brother Max, who suffers from 
muscular dystrophy. Marthe 
Pelletier lives in Outremont, 
Quebec. 

The Hackmatack Award cere­
mo ny was the culm ination of thi s 
year's award week, during which 
eighteen of the nominated 
Canadian authors visited partic­
ipating schools and libraries in 
New Brunswick, Newfoundland, 
Nova Scotia and Prince Edward 
Island . Approximately three 
hundred reading gro ups and 
thousands of children from 
grades four to six participated 

PRIX L1TIERAIRE -LE CHOIX DE JEUNES
 

HACKMATACK
 
CHILDREN'S CHOICE BOOK AWARD
 

this year by reading the thirty 
nominated books. 

Information on the Hackma­
tack Award 2003-2004 is avail­
able on our website at 
www.hackmatack.ca. 

TheAPLA 
Gener-al 

Activities Fund 

The APLA General Activities 
Fund (GAF) provides funds for 
projects or activities that will 
further the aims and objectives 
of APLA. Applications will be 
considered based on the avail­
ability of funds. Applications 
should state the topic and date of 
activi ty, the relevancy to the 
Atlantic library community and 
APLA, any sponsoring bodies , 
estimated costs and revenues, 
and a contact person. Send appli­
cations by September 15, 2003 
to : 

Laurette Mackey
 
Regional Librarian
 

York Regional Library
 
4 Carleton Street
 

Fredericton, NB E3 B 5P4
 

The Atlantici11 11 Pr? vinc es 
LI.br a ry 

ill Associa tionI1lI1
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From St. Jer~me's Den
 
Summer - sitting in the garden, intermit­

tently reading, dozing, watching the birds per­
forming their daily ablutions in the pond, and 
allowing one's mind to wander. Is it any wonder 
when the wanderings take one to the Arab 
proverb*, "A book is like a garden carried in the 
pocket" and to thinking about the possibility of 
library gardens? Not gardens that happen to 
have libraries, and not libraries which special­
ize in gardening books, but libraries where 
they have built a garden to complement the 
library. 

One such place is the Turrill Garden behind 
the public library in Summertown, Oxford 
(England). What started as a place for library 
users to sit and read has become "a living ref­
erence library at [one's] toes." The plants have 
been labelled so that would-be gardeners can 
identify them for planting in their own gar­
dens. 

The University of Southern California has 
the Carolyn Craig Franklin Library Garden 
Courtyard. The compact courtyard is framed by 
date and fan palms and sports benches, box­
wood hedges, a brick walkway, and a burbling 
fountain. 

The London Public Library is turning a 
parking lot into what may be the first public 

A "yawner". Photo by Shirley MacLeod. 

library garden in North America - the Rotary 
Reading Garden. The $1-million project, fund­
ed entirely through public donations, will be 
evolving over the next few months as the near­
ly 1,700-square-metre space between the 
library and the former TD Bank building will 
be filled with trees, flower beds, waterfalls, 
benches, stone walkways, a small stage, a 
bridge and an outdoor cafe. The garden will 
function as an outdoor room of the new central 
library. What a lovely way to put substance to 
Cicero's "If you have a garden and a library, 
you have everything you need." 

If you know of other quotations that combine 
books, or libraries, with gardens, or of other 
library gardens, please let me know. Just send 
the information to either of the Bulletin 
editors. 

* Depending on your source, this could he a 
Chinese , Arab, or Spanish proverb, wh ich 
makes it a universally accepted concept. 

The Atlantic
 
Provinces
 

Library
I I 
Association 

TheAPLA 

Bulletin
 
is published 5 times per year. For 
further publication information, 

please see Page 3. 
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINC:ES
 

PEOPLE / GENS 
Danielle Perley is working at 

the St. Andrews Biological 
Station Library for nine weeks as 
a FSWEP st udent whil e Jo anne 
Cleghorn is on leave. Darlene 
Tan will be on full-t ime la nguage 
t rai n i ng in S ep t emb er i n 
F re de ricton, NB. 

Lib rary staff from the Sa in t 
J ohn Library region have been 
bu sy: Mireille Mercure, lib rari­
an and manager of Bibliotheque 

le Cormoran, attended the Salon 
du livre d'Edmundston ; Lesa 
Pomeroy, library manager a t th e 
Ross Memorial Library in St. 
Andrews , at te nded a workshop 
in Moncton on volunteers ; and 
Joann Hamilton-Barry, Acting 
Public Services Librarian , 
at tended the launch of th e 2003 
SRC in Edmundston . 

Bruno Gn assi has been 
a p p oi n te d as University 
Librari an a t Mount Allison 
University. He will as sume hi s 
new position in August. 

Dian e Peloquin, hired by New 
Brunswick Public Library 
Services as Provincial Train ing 
Librarian , is presen tly working 
ou t of the Albert-Westmorland­
Ken t Library Region headquar­
ters. The Region was a lso 
pleased to welcome Lynne Post 
as Publ ic Ser vices Librarian . 
Her major role is that of staff 

tr ainin g a n d s u p p ort . H er 
responsib il ties include playing a 
key role in regional planning, 
development and coordination of 
staff training, promotion, mar­
keting, public and community 
relations, development and coor­
dination of program s, and sup­
port to libraries. 

York Library Region is 
pl eased to welcome two new 
librarian s. Natali e Meggis on has 
been appoin te d Assistant 
Regional Librarian ; she will be 
working from the Region 's head­
quarters in Fredericton. Natali e 
holds a n MLIS a nd an MA 
(Music) from the University of 
Alberta , as well as a Bachelor of 
Mu sic fro m Mount Alli son 
Univers ity in Sack ville. Sh e has 
managed th e Music Library at 
the Ca na dian Forces School of 
Administration and Logistics, 
managed th e Training Schools 
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES ... 
CONTINUED 

Library at CFB Borden , and 
served as a consultant for the 
Alberta Associations for Bright 
Children . Her appointment took 
effect July 14. Julie Cole has 
been appointed Library Director 
of Fredericton 's Na shwaaksis 
Public School Library. -Iulie 
holds an MUS from Dalhousie 
and a BA (Criminology and 
Anthropo lo gy) from Saint 
Thomas University. She ha s 
worked in the reference de part­
ment of the Killam Library at 
Dalhousie University and at the 
Department of National Defence 
Library in Dartmouth. Julie's 
appointment took effect -Iune 16 . 

MEETINGS / REUNIONS 
The Albert-Westmorland-

Kent Regional Forum held its 
regular meeting on May 26, 
2003 , It was mainly an in form a­
tional meeting but in cluded a 
presentation by Anthony Kn igh t , 
Executi e Director of the New 
Brunswick Pu blic Librar ies 
Foundation Board. Mr. Knight 
outlined the plans for the Board's 
fundraising program. A meeting 
of the employees in charge of 
libr a ries in the A lb ert­
Westmorlan d -Kent Li b r ary 
region was held at the end of 
May. Information was shared on 
the activiti es of vari ous provin­
cial committees and on region a l 
administrative issues. A high ­
light of the day was the presen ­
tation of a success story from the 
past year for each library, 

PROFESSIONAL DEVEL­
OPMENT / JOURNEE DE 
DEVELOPPEMENT 
PROFESSIONNEL 

La Region de bibliotheques du 
Haut-Saint-Jean a organise Ie 9 
mai dernier une journee de for­
mation professionnelle pour tout 
son personnel du ra nt laquelle 
plusieu rs atelier s ont ete offerts. 
La matinee a commence par u ne 

presentation sur "Le re seau des 
bibliotheques publiques: rea) isa­
tions et a venir" suivie par "Eva l­
uation de l'informa tion con tenue 
dans un si te Web" et "Deux nou­
veaux progammmes fa isa n t la 
promotion de la lec t ure", E n 
apres-midi, I personnel a assiste 
a deux conferences: "Mot iva t ion 
et leadership" par monsie u r 
Jean-Roch Cayouette , pha rm a­
cien et proprieta ire des magasins 
Shoppers Drug Mart, et "St ress 
et r elaxa t ion " par mons ieur 
Richard Ou illette, psychologu e. 

HACKMATACK 
Le pri. litteraire Hack matack 

- Ie choix des jeune s celebrera 
deja la fin d'une a utr an nee 
re mplie de succi s. Au Nouvea u­
Brunswi c k , l a Q u 6b 6coi se 
Mar t ine La t ul ippe visitcra 
Oromocto et Saint J ohn , Carole 
Tremblay de Montrea l se ra , 
Quant a elle, a F rederi cton et 
Miramichi alors qu e Lucia Flores 
de Cap Rouge visit ra les h ib lio­
t heques d 'Edmunston et de 
B a t h ur st. L'aut e ur Ne o ­
Brunswickois, Melv in Gall ant, 
ren con trera les enfants des bib­
liotheques de Bouctouche et ceux 
de Bas-Caraquet et Linda Bai Icy, 
de Vancouver en Colomb ie­
Br itannique, ceux de ia in t -Iohn 
a insi que ceux d 'une ecole de 
Rothesay. 

The H ackma tack progra m 
wrapped up a t eight branches of 
the Saint .Ioh n Libra ry Region. 

hi ldren read and voted on their 
fa vou ri te books in a ll th ree ca te­
gories : F rench , E nglish Fiction 
and English Non-Fict ion . Wh ile 
keepi ng the keen and eag r 
you ng readers s uppli ed with 
books was al ways a cha llenge, 
staff enjoyed working with the 
students a nd are pla nn ing to 
present the program aga in next 
year. Two Hackm a tack-nom inat­
ed authors will be giving read­
ings in this region . Linda Bailey, 
autho r of the Stevie Diamond 
mys te ry ser ies and the Good 
Times Travel Agency series, will 

is it three librar ies. Mart ine 
Lat ulippe, author of La memoire 
de madem oiselle Morga ne, will 
vis it Bi bli otheque le Cormoran. 

BOOK CLUBS / CLUB 
DE LECTURE 

Book Clubs a re thrivin g in t he 
Sa in t -Ioh n Re gion wit h five 
adul t clubs and eight Hackma­
tack clu bs for children. The 
memb ers ofth adult clubs at the 
Ce nt ra l Li br a ry a nd t h e 
Kennebecasi s Pub lic Library in 
Quisparnsis were keen to read 
and di scuss the t itl es in the CBC 
Radio Canada Reads Program. 
In the t ime leading up to Canada 
Book Week , most members re ad 
a ll five sel ections a nd discussed 
th ree titl es du ri ng their re gu lar 
meet ings . On Apr il 25th there 
was a specia l meeti ng of interest­
ed mem bers fro m bot h clubs. 
After lis tening to the last in stal­
men t of th e progra m on the 
r s dio, club members discussed 
what t he radio pa n I had sa id 
a nd voiced their opinions on t he 
five books se lecte d. CB s ta ffers 
a ttended the meeti ng a nd ta ped 
the comm en ts that were a ired on 
CBC' s Main Street that same 
day. Wh ile no one in either club 
agreed with t h pan el about 
which book a ll of Ca nada should 
read, all book clu b m embers 
wa n t to support t h ' a na da 
Reads program aga in n ext year. 

Ce t te annee, la Regio n de bib­
liotheques du Haut-Sain t-Jean a 
eu la responsabilite d'orga n iser 
Ie Club de lecture d'ete provin­
cial. Le theme du Club de I cture 
d'ete 200 3 es t la Musique et Ie 
s logan es t "Li r en ha r mo nic 
!Read in harmony". Le la nce­
men t officiel a eu lieu Ie 3 juin 
dern ie r a l'a rnph ithea t re des 
J a rdi n s de l a R e p u b l i q u e 
d'Edmu nds ton devan t u n nom­
hreux public com pose du person­
nel de la Region de bibliotheques 
du Hau t-Sai n t -J ea n , co rnmis ­
saircs, c leves de l'ecole Sa int ­
Jacqucs , pa ren ts et professeu rs . 

e t tc cere rnon ie a etc reh a ussce 
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NEWS FROM THE PROVINCES ... 
CONTINUED 

par la presence de monsieur 
Albert Martin , maire adjoint 
d 'Edmundston, madame Sylvie 
Nadeau, directrice generale du 
Service des b i b l i o t h e q u e s 
publique s du Nouveau­
Brunswick, madame Ella Nason , 
directrice ge ne r a le -a djo i n te , 
directeurs re gionaux, bibliothe­
caires du reseau provicial, et des 
representants des medias d'in­
formation. Durant ce lancement, 
Ie maire adjoint, Albert Martin, 
et madame Sylvie Nadeau ont 
precede au devoilernent de l'af­
fiche realisee par l'illustratrice 
Lucie EI-Khoury. Le certificat de 
merite a ete sign e par l'au teur­
co mpo s it.eu r-in ter p rete , Roch 
Voisine, originaire d'Edmundston. 
Comme animation, il y a eu de 
beaux spectacles de musique et 
de sketchs animees par les eleves 
de l 'ecole Saint-Jacques . Pour 
clore cette memorable fete, Ie 
public fut convie a un de licieux 
"Hot-Dog Roast". 

AUTHORS /AUTEURS 
Author/poet Heidi Bundshuh 

vi sited the Ros s Memoria l 
L ib rary and the Chi l d ren 's 
De partment of the Ce ntra l 
Library in Saint John to he lp cel­
ebrate Poetry Month. 

DEAR AUTHOR 
PROGRAM/ PROGRAMME 
"DEAR AUTHOR" 

The Dear Author program 
wrapped up with a special gather­
ing of the grade nine s tuden ts, 
their families and fr iends, 
Lieutenant Governor Marilyn 
Trenholm Co u n s ell , Sylvie 
Nadeau, Executive Director of 
New Brunswick Public Library 
Service, the judges and library 
staff. Students in grade nine are 
challenged to write and tell an 
author how their book has affect­
ed them. The letters are then for­
warded to the authors. The top 
ten letters were read by the indi­

vidual student writers , and when 
she presented their certificates, 
the Lieutenant Governor made 
individual comments to each stu­
dent . Barb Mackay, Branch 
Manager at the West Branch of 
the Saint John Library Region , 
organizes this region-wide pro­
gram and reports that one author 
has already responded to the 
grade nine student writer. 

LITERACY PROGRAM 
FOR KIDS / PROGRAMME 
D'ALPHABETISATION 
POUR LES JEUNES 

"We' re just two libraries short 
of a full complement in the 
Literacy Program for Kids , " 
York's Regional Director Laurette 
Mackey announced at the annual 
tutor-training session held June 
4 at the Fredericton Public 
Library. "We're looking forward 
to having this much-needed and 
pop ular program in all of our 
branches next year." Right now, 
there are nineteen educa tion stu­
dents hired in the Region to pro ­
vide one-on-one tutoring in eigh­
teen of York's branch libraries to 
students in elementary and 
junior high who are having trou­
ble reading. The program bene­
fits from the energy and enthusi­
asm of the tutors, and the young­
sters, who benefit mightily from 
the individualized teaching and 
a t te n tion , return to sch ool in the 
fall with improved reading skills. 

BOOKSALE / VENTE DE 
LIVRE S USAGES 

The 16th annua l booksale of 
the Saint John Lib rary Region 
took place May 2nd and 3rd on 
the second level of Market 
Square. This year our sale 
seemed to be bu sier than ever as 
there wa s a conference happen­
ing in th e Trade and Convent ion 
Cen ter and the Marco Polo 
Quilter's Guild had a display and 
sessions going on in the Museum 
at the same time. Business wa s 
brisk through the who le sale. 
The silent auction proved to be 

very popular and will be a part of 
our next saJ.e . 

APLA2004 
The fir st meeting of the APLA 

2004 planning committee wa s 
held at the Moncton Public 
Library at the beginning of June. 
A good turnout and plenty of 
enthusiasm bode well for the 
upcomin g conference in 
Moncton. 

Submitted by Mireille Mercure 

(' 

~Undlnnd
\St~b rador 

ACADElVIIC LIBRARIES 
College of the North 
Atlantic 
(Submit ted by Janet Fraser) 

CNA Library Services staff 
members met for a two-day pro­
fessional development confer­
ence in Stephenville from June 
25 to June 26. Se ssions included 
a review of the Coll ege's 
Integrated Library S ystem 
(Sirsi), a cataloguing refresher, 
the development of a province­
wide library instruction plan, 
Web research, and Atlantic 
Provinces colleges library ser­
vices cooperation. 

Darrell Squires is now librari­
an at the Clarenville campus , 
having moved from the Gander 
campus. Don Dyson of Happy 
Valley-Goose Ba y has left the 
library to return to full-time 
teaching at the campus. Seal 
Cove campus libra ria n Bonnie 
Morgan returns from maternity 
leave in August. 
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Business has doubled at the 
attractive new Prince Philip 
Drive (S t. John's ) campus 
library, which is located to the 
left of the main building's foyer. 
The library has acquired a new 
Career Centre and an audiovisu­
al collection, as well as having 
merged the medical sciences col­
lection from the former Topsail 
Road campus library. Sandra 
Hallett has moved from a part­
time position to a new full-time 
position as our library technician 
in charge of circulation services. 

Memorial University of 
Newfoundland 

During May, all Memorial 
University Libraries were 
involved in the launch of the new 
library website and its new iLink 
(Sirsi) public access catalogue. 
At the same time, a new campus 
card was introduced as a borrow­
er card, cash card and photocopy 
card. Staff switched to Work­
Flows 2002 for technical services 
and related functions. 

Su Cleyle has been appointed 
Associate University Librarian 
for the Queen Elizabeth II 
Library. 

Lisa Goddard and Louise 
White gave their APLA 
Conference presentation on 
using the catalogue for creating 
web pages to the Memorial 
University Libraries staff and 
librarians in late June. Gillian 
Byrne and Dianne Cmor gave 
their APLA presentation 
"Metadata Metamorphosis - the 
evolution of a website (or is it?' )" 
in early July. 

Dianne Cmor has organized 
an Information Literacy 
Workshop for instructional ser­
vices librarians at Memorial 
University. Heidi Julien from the 
University of Alberta library 
school will present an introducto­
ry session "What is information 
literacy and why is it important? 

How does information literacy 
differ from other forms of library 
instruction?" to all interested 
staff and librarians. The remain­
der of the day-long workshop will 
cover models of IL instruction 
(fu ll course, course-in tegrated, 
etc. ), learning theory and learn­
ing styles, active learning 
approaches and evaluating IL 
instruction. 

Health Sciences Library 
(Submitted by Pam Morgan) 

Lindsay Glynn extended her 
maternity leave until January 
2004. Catherine (Katie) Lawton 
finished her contract and 
Pamela Morgan returned from 
her two-year secondment at 
CISTI. 

Victoria Marshall will leave 
the Health Sciences Library in 
July. She has accepted a position 
at the Cornell Medical School 
library in Doha, Qatar. Pam 
Morgan will temporarily fill 
Victoria 's position as head of 
technical services at the HSL. 
Most recently Victoria was 
involved in the merger of cata­
loguing staff from the HSL with 
Bibliographic Control Services in 
the Queen Elizabeth II Library. 

All librarians and several 
staff members at the Health 
Sciences Library, as well as 
many hospital and health care 
librarians in the province, are 
involved in planning for the 

Canadian Heal th Libraries 
Association (CHLA)/Associa t ion 
des bibliotheques de la sante du 
Canada (AB S C) conference 
which will be held in St. John 's 
from May 14-18, 2004. The web­
site for the conference is 
www.med.mun.ca/chla2004/chla 
2004.html. 

PUBLIC LIBRARIES 
St. John's Public Library 

The St. John 's Public 
Libraries , with singers Fergus 
O'Berne and Jim Payne, 
Minister Art Reid, and the St. 
John's Library Board, announced 
their nominee for the 100,000 
pound Dublin IMPAC Literary 
Award at the grand re-opening of 
Michael Donovan Public Library 
on June 23. Wayne Johnston 's 
Na vig a tor of N ew York was 
the selected title from 
Newfoundland. 

One of th is year's Hackma­
tack Book Award nominees , 
Andrea Spalding, gave readings 
from her nominated work Th e 
White Horse Talisman . She r ead 
on Tuesday, June 17 at the 
Michael Donovan Library and at 
the A .C . Hunter Children 's 
Library. 

Newfoundland author Roberta 
Buchanan gave a reading at the 
A.C . Hunter Library on April 23 . 

The library sponsored a six­
week vocal jam session on 
Wednesdays from April 9 

Wallaceburg
 
Bookbinding


& MFG . CO . LID. 

Keith Hazzard 
MARITIME SALES REPRESENTATIVE 

ON: 1-800-214-2463 95 Arnold St. 
ON Fax: (519) 627-6922 Wallaceburg, ON 
www.wbmbindery.com N8A 3P3 
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through May 14 . Singing 
Harmony for Fun with Anne 
Devine and Rosemary Ash was 
held in the Library's Activity 
Room . 

Kittiwake Library 
(Submit ted by Tina Murphy) 

Emerging Technology in 
Libraries Worksh op 
Your Library @ Your Desktop 
SUCCESS S T ORY 

Kittiwake Lib rary Staff met 
in Gander, NL on June 17 for a 
day of information sharing and 
gathering. The first such meet­
ing in 14 years, it was well over­
due! As a result of a grant from 
the Atlantic Provinces Library 
Association, the Central Division 
of Newfoundland and Labrador 
Public Libraries was able to host 
a workshop for staff in the 
Kittiwake economic zone. 

Technology was the 
order of the day! 

Using the latest in modern 
technology, sessions entitled 
'Health Resources on the 
Internet' and 'Early Childhood 

Programming and your CAP site' 
were held. Staff were given a 
brief overview of the latest 
changes in public computer 
training. With more and more of 
the daily library operations 
becoming computerized, a ses­
sion devoted to online forms , e­
filing statistics and inter-library 
loan requests was a must! 

"How I Run MY Library Good!" 

One of the day's most popular 
sessions invo lved a brainstorm­
ing session on how librarians run 
their libraries. Ideas for pro­
gramming , s pecia l events, 
fund raising, school-library rela­
tionships, advertising and pro­
motion were shared. New staff 
left the session with a wealth of 
workable, practical tips and 
ideas for their own libraries. 
Veteran staff left feeling rejuve­
nated and re-energized, confi­
dent in their abilities to run their 
library to its fullest potential! 

Special Guests! 

Another highligh t of the day 
involved the workshop's specia l 
guest speakers: Mr. Shawn 
Tetfor d, Executive Director of 
Newfoundland and Labrador 

Libraries , an d Mr. Newman 
George, Director of Information 
Technology for Newfoundland 
and Labrador Libraries. For 
staff to receive information from 
these gentleman on the future 
direction of the public library 
system and the Community 
Access Program was a privilege 
and everyone appreciated their 
time and efforts! 

Successful Day! 

Upon their arrival, all staff 
received 'Welcome Bags' filled 
with items generously donated 
by CAP, The Downhomer, 
Scholastic C a n a d a , the 
Department of Education, and 
the Town of Gander. The local 
newspaper, The Beacon, dropped 
by and reported on the even t. 
Feedback from staff on the work­
shop was outstanding! All in all, 
it was a day that was informative 
and fun! The workshop was a 
success in every way! 

Submitted by 
Dianne Tay lor-Harding 

Coutts Library Services Limited 
6900 Kinsmen Court 

Niagara Falls, Ontario L2E 7E7 
Tel: 905-356-6382 

Toll Free: 1-800-263-1686 ~ 
Fax: 905-256-5064 

E-Mail: salesca@couttsinfo.com COU TTS 
Website: www.couttsinfo.com 

Since 1969, Librarians have put their trust in 
Coutts Library Services Limited 

The Most Comprehensive & Cost Effective Services Available! 

• ARPs • Full EDI Service • MARC Records 
• Approval Plans • On-Line Database • Cataloquinq & Processing 
• New Title Program • Electronic Ordering • Fast Efficie nt Service 
• Best Sellers • FTP via the Internet • Out-Of-Print Service 
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PUBLIC LIBRARIES 
Annapolis Valley Regional 
Library 
Community Access 
Program (CAP) 

The 2003-04 fiscal year repre­
sents the last year of CAP sus­
tainability funding as it is now 
structured. Access to funding 
will be very different in the com­
ing year. The structure of the fed­
erally funded program is chang­
ing. A meeting of Nova Scotia 
CAP coordinators and chairs was 
held in Ingonish, May 22 - 25 . 
This session was designed to 
identify issues and tasks that 
can be dealt with on a provincial 
level. CAP continues to have a 
strong voice in Nova Scotia. 

Aging computers will be 
replaced in branches through 
CAP funds in this fiscal year. 

MultiLIS 
Work is underway to prepare 

for the migration from our 
MultiLIS automated library sys ­
tem to Sirsi. Sirsi is a Windows­
based system replacing the pre­
sent text-based product now 
used by staff. 

Users with library cards from 
other regional libraries h ave 
been encouraged to use that card 
in stead of getting one of ours 
when registering in our data­
ba se . This provincially promoted 
program has meant that library 
users of more than one region do 
not have to have a wallet full of 
cards. The ne w library system 

will not support this progra m. 
Branch staff will begin th 
process of issuing our cards to 
these users over the next six 
months. 

Electronic documents wi ll 
have records in our cata logue, 
enabling such documents as the 
Romanow Report to be easily 
accessed by our users. 

Smart Libraries Project 
The focu s of the Smart 

Libraries project has turned to 
sustainabil ity. Deve lopmen t of 
the tools needed to maintain the 
site after this fin al year of fu nd­
ing will be refined. Enha ncement 
and new fea t ures for t he public 
will al so be added. Addit ional 
forms h ave been a dde d to 
encourage communica tion with 
the users of the site. 

Cha rl otte Janes and Virgin ia 
Stoddart of Western Coun ti es 
Regional Library, our par tner in 
the project, have been asked to 
make presentations d iscussing 
the Smart Libraries Project . A 
presen tation was made at the 
Smart Cities Summit in Ottawa 
to an audience of com m unity 
groups and businesses. In May 
they were speakers in a work­
shop at the Atlantic P rovinces 
Library Association conference in 
St. John 's. Components of the 
project are getting interest from 
a variety of groups. The combi­
nation of technology a n d 
programming being used for 
the Smart Libraries project 
can be applied to almost any 
organization. 

The Seniors Cafe will be 
replaced with a "Reference Shelf' 
in the ne xt few months. Us age of 
the site is being monitored using 
several different tools . Statistics 
will be used to determine further 
dev elopment. 

Summer Youth 
Through various funding 

avenues youth will be employed 
to delivel' summer programs in 
many of our locations. Some of 

these will be related to technolo­
gy. Compu ter camps for child re n 
is j ust one of the idea s being con­
sidered. 

Branch Service s Report 
Exciting Ma rch Break activi­

t ies wer e offered a t va rio us 
bra nch 's and were well a t tend­
ed. Kentville Libra ry he ld a 
week fu ll of p rograms which 
included a fa mily storyt ime, rock 
pai nting, and a min i-ca rn iva l. 
The eve nts concl uded with a 
magic show (a t tended by 70+) 
sponsored by t he Kentville 
Fr iends of t he Libra ry. Wolfville 
branch hos te d mask and neck­
lace-making worksho ps. Regis­
tra t ion wa s ori gina lly set at 15, 
then expanded to 20, a nd fina lly 
a second set of workshops was 
re quired ! Middle ton 's March 
Break storytime feat ured a visit 
from t he bookmobi le a nd pa rtici­
pa nts enjoyed a tour a nd stories 
on the bus . 

In Apr il , during Easter week, 
art is t Dave Sanford was a guest 
at t h e Middl eton li br a ry: H · 
sp ent an afternoon working on 
sit e crea t ing his magn ifi cen t 
Ukrai nia n eggs. Ma ny li bra ry 
user s s topped by to view h is 
work a nd ask questi ons. 

A ne w six-week Babies a nd 
B ooks program is ta ki ng place a t 
the Wolfville Memoria l Libra ry. 
T h i s is a "la ps i t " progr a m 
designed for babies from new­
born to tw o ye ars old and 
invo lves son gs , books , fin ger 
plays and fun . 

Than ks to Western Va lley 
Developmen t Authority st a ff per­
son Da rlene Fox, we were able to 
offer a 6-week progressive series 
of computer workshops to meet 
the demand in Annapolis Roya l 
and Law re ncetown libra ries . 

The Friends of the Wind sor 
Regi onal Library la u nched an 
offic ial fund-ra is ing ca m pa ign 
for a new libr a ry. Resident s 
H ugh & Ma ry Rodd is (who for­
m er ly donated $50,000 ) h a ve 
offered to match fur ther don a­
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tions of up to $300,000. The land 
has been provided by the town 
and an architect employed to fur­
ther develop the plans. The 
Friends' goal is to construct an 
environmentally-sensitive, 4000­
square-foot building that meets 
current library standards. 

Total regional circulation is 
up by 7% over last year. 
Middleton is enjoying yet anoth­
er 20% increase in circulation, 
partly as a result of last sum­
mer's expansion project. With 
the construction of Lawrence­
town's new facility in 2002, circu­
lation is up by 10%. 

On May 28'\ our annual staff 
in-service was held in 
Bridgetown. All valley branches 
are closed on this day, and book­
mobiles are off the road, allowing 
about 65 staff members from all 
levels of library service to 
exchange ideas via discussion 
groups and workshops . The 

morning was spent in round­
table discussions where five 
library situational questions, 
ranging from budget issues to 
patron/staff concerns, were pre­
sented and possible solutions 
brought forth . A visit from 
author/forensic psychologist Dr. 
Brad Kelln was popular, and 
afternoon workshop topics 
included Programming, Refer­
ence Questions, and Digital 
Cameras. 

Halifax Regional Library: 
Impressive Increases in 
Library Usage 

The Library's been busy. 
Recent statistics show that 
close to three million people vis­
ited HRL last year, taking 
advantage of a huge selection of 
services , programs, and learning 
opportunities. 

Overall, increases indicate 
that the Library continues to 
attract new users and meet an 
ever-growing demand for ser­
vices and materials. 

The largest increases over the 
last year were in the number of 
holds people placed on library 
items (673,778, a 30% increase 
over last year), in the number of 
new people registering for a 
library card (29,664 people or a 
28.9 % increase) and in the num­
ber of people attending adult pro­
grams (25,147 adults attended 
1,774 programs, a 27.6% 
increase over 2001-2002). Also 
impressive were the 572,966 
remote library visits via e­
branch (a 26.8 % increase) and 
the 4,362 ,100 items (a 12.4% 
increase) borrowed by HRL 
patrons over the last year. 

Also worth noting is the steady 
increase of online activity on e­
branch (www.halifax.library.ns.ca). 
This virtual branch has seen 
incredible activity, with 572,996 
people visiting the si te over the 
last year and an impressive 
1,073,450 since its May 2001 
launch. 

Guarantee your best choice
 
of the most talented and experienced...
 

specialists in recruiting library leaders 

Ken Haycock & Associates Inc.
 
Building capacity for leadership, advocacy and collaboration 

Voice: (604) 925-0266 • Fax: (604) 925-0566 • Email: admin@kenhaycock.com 

www.kenhaycock.com 
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Official Opening of 
Sackville's IT Lab 

The Sackville C@P Association 
recently celebrated the official 
opening of its Sackville 
Information Technology Learning 
Centre, located at the Sackville 
Public Library. The event was 
well-attended with MP Geoff 
Regan (representing the 
Honourable Allan Rock), Peter 
Stoffer, MP for Sackville, MLA 
Barry Barnett, Councillors Robert 
Harvey and Brad Johns, Library 
Board Member Leo McKenna 
Nova Scotia C@P Manage; 
Bernard Hart, and Sackville C@P 
Association Chair Bill Gard all in 
attendance for the opening. 

Summer Reading Program 
Kick-Off 

The Library launched its 21·' 
annual Summer Reading Pro­
gram at Pier 21 with a successful 
even t featuring performance 
artists Zuppa Circus . His 
Worship Mayor Peter Kelly was 
in a ttenda nce and mingled and 
chatted with the close to 240 chil­
dren from four HRM schools who 
attended the event. 

.To participate in the program , 
this year entitled "Su mmer 
Reading Quest," children ages 
three a nd up simply registered a t 
their local library branch or 
mobile library, picked up a pro­
vided reading log, and then kept 
track of library books read 
throughout the summer. Along 
the wa y they al so earned 
rewards and great prizes. 

The Summer Re ading 
Program fost ers a love of re ading 
in school-age and preschool-age 
children and helps readers main­
tain their reading skills over the 
summer. The Summer Reading 
Kick-Off and Program are gener­
ously sponsored by Imperial Oil. 

ACADEMIC LIBRARIES 
SLIS Student 
Achievements 
(Submitted by Fiona Black) 

This term has been as active 
and productive as ever for stu­
dents enrolled in the MLIS pro­
gram at Dalhousie. Two students 
have successfully completed the­
ses: Leo Deveau completed his 
study "The Canadian Information 
Highway Debate and the 
Experience of Public Access in 
Rural Communities, 1993-1999," 
and Michelle Helliwell completed 
her research project "Under­
standing Information Behaviour 
of Parents in a Neonatal 
Intensive Care Unit." 

Student research papers 
drawn from either thesis work or 
supervised independent reading 
courses are being presented and 
or published in a variety of schol­
arly venues this year. Charles 
Maina and Michelle Helliwell 
presented papers at the confer­
ence of the Canadian Association 
for Information Science, which is 
a part of the Congress of the 
Humanities and Social Sciences 
held in H alifax this May. 
Charles' paper is "Valuing 
Information in an Information 
Age: The Price Model and the 
Emerging Information Divide 
Among Individuals , Societies 
and Nations" and Michelle's 
paper is "Building Information 
Bridges Between Parents and 
Health Care Providers in the 
Neonatal Intensive Care Unit." 
Ruth Cordes not only presented 
her paper, but wa s also the 
"Stu dent to CAlS Award" winner 
with her "Is Grey Literature 
Ever Used? A Ca se Study of 
Citations of Publications of 
GESAiVIP, an International , Non­
governmental Scientific Organ­
ization," which will be published 
in the Canadian Journal for 
Information and Library Science. 
Papers co-authored by students 
and faculty include Francesca 
Frati's "Never Disgraced by 

Unbecoming or Trivial Prints': 
Th e Canadian Illustrated News 
1869·1883 " for the Biblio ~ 
graphical Society of Canada con­
fer enc e (with Fiona Black); Anne 
Ma c Ki n n orrs "Be y o n d th e 
Models: The Language of Print 
Culture" for the conferenc e of the 
Society for the History of 
Authorship , Readin g and 
Publ ishing " ( w i t h Bertrum 
MacDonald ); and Heather 
Sanderson 's "Practitioners ' 
Perspectives on Competencies 
for Academic Librarians" (with 
Fiona Black). 

Students from Vivian 
Howard's classes in Children's 
and YAmaterials and services are 
contributing articles to the 
Encyclopedia of YA Literature 
edited by Bernice Cullinan and 
B~nnie Kunzel. For example, 
MIchele Hilton is writing on 
William Gibson , Christopher 
Golden , Anne Frank, C.J. Cherryh 
and Connie Willis. Annett e 
McIntyre, another of Ms. Howard's 
~tudents , has a paper appearing 
In the 2003 issue of YA YA (a pub­
lication of CLA's YA SIG). 
Annette's paper is e n t i t led : 
"Learning to Speak: Female 'Voice' 
in Popular Young Adult Novels." 

A super initiative, spearhead­
ed by Heather Berringer, has 
been the Professional Partnering 
under the aegis of the CLA 
Student Chapter at SLIS. Over 
forty individuals are now 
involved in this and while most 
professionals are in or near 
Halifax , some from further a field 
have a lso become involved. Mor e 
partners are always welcome. 
He ather was also the winner of 
the NSLA essay prize and , as 
such, attended the NSLA confer­
ence this past year. Two compe­
titions, one funded by SLIS a nd 
one by CLA, have recently been 
won by Elizabeth Mill ar and 
M.J. D'Elia who both attended 
the CLA conference in Toronto in 
June. 

Submitted by Gordon Bertrand 
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ACADEMIC LIBRARIES 
University of Prince 
Edward Island 

"No, we don't get the summer 
om " There is a lot on the go a t the 
Robertson this summer, mo st 
notabl y our migration to a new 
Sirsi Unicorn system. We're also 
reviewing and reorganizing our 
Reference sect ion and our index­
es and ab stracts, continuing our 
Cons pectus project, auditioning 
some new electronic reference 
titles (e .g .G r ove m u s ic .com) , 
upda ting our web site a n d 
re search guides , and con tinuing 
ou r Internal Review of a ll 
a spects of the Library 's re sources 
and services . On top of that, 
there are conferences to attend, 
a nd we al so have to try to work 
in a bit of vacation. Amazingly, 
though, there are still a dedicat­
ed few who make the time to 
work in our garden, which bene­
fited recently from a plant 
excha nge organized by the 
Library's Joy MacLaine as part 
of a gardening-themed "well ­
ness" day. 

Hollan d College 
It's the lazy, hazy days of sum­

mer! Who are we kidding? 
Things are onl y heating up at 
Holland College. Library s taff 
was busy throughout the month 
of June participating in numer­
ous professional development 
act ivi ties offered by the College. 
Staff is also working hard 
preparing and updating orienta­
tion and instructional materials 
for the fall , inventorying collec­

tions , and updating and revising 
web pages. The College recently 
instituted a new corporate logo, 
which will require a complete 
revision of the library website 
al ong with other promotional 
materials. 

Donald Moses and Andrea 
Stewart attended the APLA 
Conference in St. John's, NL 
where they presented alongside 
other Smart Communities pro­
jects in the ses sion "Smart 
Libraries and Smart Com­
munities: Building the Future 
Together" . They outlined their 
experiences setting up isla ndli­
braries.ca , a Prince Edward 
Island library consortium con­
sisting of Holland College, the 
University of Prince Edward , 
and the Provincial Library 
System. 

islandli braries.ca 
The server for the virtual ref­

erence portion of i s Ia n d l i­
braries.ca has been set up and 
work is well underway wi th 
Donald Mos es reviewing and 
te sting various software applica­
tions . The fir st release of the vir­
tual reference system, tentative­
ly called IsleAsk, is slated for the 
end of the summer. 

PUBLIC LIBRARIES 
PEl Provincial Library 
Technical Serv ices 
(Submit ted by Larry Tweed) 

The PEl Provincial Library 
Service recently upgraded its 
online catalogue. It is running 
Dynix as its library management 
softwa re and the compa ny has 
replaced it s Webpac catalogue 
with the Horizon Information 
Portal (formerly the Ipac). This 
interface is sleek and fast, and 
patron reaction has been quite 
favourable . It offers new capabil­
ities such as the ability to email 
search results. Visit our home 
page at www.library.pe.ca and 
follow the Provincial Library 
Catalogue link to try it out. 

A General Keyword index was 

recently created to add a new 
way of acce ssing the collection of 
250,000 t it les . Along with 
Author, Title and Subject MARC 
field s , it indexes many of the 5xx 
note fields, which can be quite 
helpful for successful searching. 
For example, combining the term 
"index" or ' bibliographical" with 
other search terms can be useful 
for re search projects, and audio­
book patrons can include the 
terms "u nabri dged" or "abridged" 
to help them with their selection. 

Technical Services contin ues 
to update PEl Provincial Lib ri ry 
holdings in Amicus in order to 
keep this database as accurate as 
possible. In April , 3,500 new 
holdings were added and since 
April , 1,50 0 holdings were delet­
ed . The upload schedule is every 
three months , so more records 
will be added in July. Since 
Amicus is not a live database , 
there will be times when PEl 
Provincial Library holdings (like 
the holdings of all libraries tha t 
use Amicus for ILL) tha t have 
actually been withdrawn from 
the system will still appear in 
Ami cus. 

Branch Services 
(Submit ted by Norma Collier) 

The Storysack program was 
introduced to PEl Public 
Libraries on June 9th. Through a 
project partnered by the PEl 
Literacy Alliance, the PEl Dept. 
of Education , the Provincial 
Women 's Institute , the Early 
Childhood Development Associa ­
tion , and the Provinci al Corre c­
tional Centre , Storysacks have 
been placed in t en bra nch 
libraries, with more to follow as 
additional Storysacks are pro­
duce d for libraries. Each Story­
sack is unique and builds a va ri ­
ety of charming activities around 
the theme of the storybook in 
each sack. 

Volunteers from various agen­
cies have put together many 
i m a g i n ari ve ideas s u ch as 
games, skits, and word games, 
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making this resource a fun 
family literacy activity. The 
Provincial Correctional Centre's 
woodworking shop has taken an 
enthusiastic approach to helping 
develop the sacks. The inmates 
made wooden puzzle pictures 
from the "Little Engine That 
Could" and are now making 
wooden figures of the story's 
characters. 

Originally the Storysacks pro­
gram was developed to provide 
parents who have literacy diffi­
culties with a resource to share a 
reading activity with their chil­
dren. It has since become broad­
ly used by many parents, teach­
ers, librarians and speech and 
language professionals. 

SCHOOL LIBRARIES 
Distinguished Administrator 

of the Year Award for outstand­
ing support and leadership in 
Island schools was presented to 
Mr. Gordon Ellis, Principal of 
Birchwood Intermediate School, 
Charlottetown. The award was 
presented by his teacher-librari­
an, Jo-Anne White, and Sandi 
Reddin at the Eastern School 
District's Principals' meeting on 
May 28. 

Two members of PEITLA com­
pleted their Diplomas in School 
Librarianship at UPEI this year: 
Jo-Anne White and Sue Geddes. 

To encourage participation in 
the Diploma in School 
Librarianship Program, and to 
encourage consideration of our 
profession as a career choice, 
PEITLA offered two $200 bur­
saries for the introductory course 
this spring. The worthy recipi­
ents were Melissa Adams and 
Jill Coffin. 

Our PEITLA Annual Meeting 
was held at Athena Consolidated 
School. The meeting was well­
attended and included a presen­
tation on her new website by 
Dale MacNevin, illustrator of 

David Weale's books, Crumbfest more positive note than it began , 
and Everything That Shines . as Ga r And r rw 's s ta ffing and 
Dale was accompanied by her funding re port on Is land educa­
publisher, Laurie Brink low of tion has recommended basica lly 
Acorn Press. The website may be 

the standards in th e Minister 's accessed through www.acorri­
Di rective on School Librar ies presscanada.com. 

Our year ended on a m uch (2000) that PEITLA advocated so 

APLA Memorial Award Committee
 
Annual Report 2002-2003
 

gr adua te informat ion lit ­
APLA Memorial Award is 

The winner of the 200 3 
eracy programs at u niver­

Barry Cull, Information s ity libraries in Atlantic 
Services Librarian from Ca n a d a . T h e st u d y 
the University of New in volves in-dept h inter­
Brunswick. Mr. Cull 's re­ views with in st ructiona l 
search project, entitled libra rians at four univer­
"Information Literacy at s ity campuses in the 
Atlantic Canada Univer - Barry Cull region. 
sity Libraries", is a quali­ Submitted by Angela Lonardo 
tative study of selected under-

Access to Government Information 
Interest Group Annu al Report 

2002-2003 
This year the group sponsored Brunswick , gave a ses sion pro ­

its first APLA session. Elizabeth vid ing tips on naviga t ing t he 

Hamilton, Government Docu­ Sta tist ics Canada Web site and 
finding 2001 census data . ments Librarian, Harriet Irving 

Library, University of Ne w Submitted by J am es Watso n 

The Atlantic
 
Provinces Library
 

Association
 
......-rl~....... 
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Carin Alma E Somers Scholarship Tt-ust
 
Committee Annual Report 2002-200a
 

At the annual meeting in 
Saint John's, NL, Laurette 
Mackey announced that Jannah 
MacCarville was the 2003 recipi­
ent of the Carin Alma E. Somers 
Scholarship. 

J annah is from Charlotte­
town, PE and is entering the 
Master's in Library and Informa­
tion Studies program for the 

2003-2004 school year. J annah 
learned about the Scholarship 
through Dalhousie's SLIS 
website. 

J annah has her Bachelor of 
Arts with a major in History 
from UPEI and a Bachelor of 
Education from The University 
of Western Ontario. 

J annah is presently working 

New Librarians and Information
 
Professionals Interest Group
 

Annual Report 2002-2003
 

Six new (and not so new) 
librarians gathered at Oliver's 
restaurant on Water St. in St. 
John's on Friday, May 23 to mark 
the inaugural event of the New 
Librarians and Information 
Professionals Interest Group. A 
most enjoyable evening began 
with an icebreaker requiring 
people to provide definitions for 
unique Newfoundland and 
Labrador expressions such as 
"scoff 'n' scuff," "m auzy," and 
"gut-foundered." After some 
hilarity, two prizes were awarded 
and participants were encour­
aged to use their new vocabulary 
during the rest of their stay in 
St. John's. The food and conver­
sation were excellent and a toast 
was raised to the newest librari­
an in the party, Heather 
Sanderson, who had just gradu­
ated the previous day from 
Dalhousie School of Library and 
Information Studies (winning 
the Director's award for the high­
est academic achievement) and 
caught a late-night flight to 
attend the conference. After din­
ner, the group went to George 

Street to listen to some live 
music, have a few drinks and 
take in some local colour. 

Many thanks are due to 
Christine Davies, from the CBC 
Radio/Music Library & Archives 
in St. John's, who acted as local 
arrangements co-ordinator for the 
gathering. Christine was also kind 
enough to take participants for a 
pre-dinner trip up to Signal Hill 
for a lovely view of St. John's and 
a sighting of a distant iceberg. 

The group is now working 
towards events for APLA 2004 in 
Moncton. We hope to organize a 
session at the conference on the 
value of mentoring new librari­
ans so they thrive (not just sur­
vive) during the first few years 
on the job. Another idea which 
has been suggested is a job link 
centre. Please get in touch with 
me if you would like more details 
about this interest group. I am 
also particularly interested in 
hearing about events you would 
like the group to organize at the 
conference. 

Submitted by Emma Cross 

at the Public Archives and 
Records Office of Prince Edward 
Island. Having been accepted by 
many schools, Jannah has decid­
ed to attend McGill. We wish her 
great success in her studies. 

Submitted by 
Laurette Mackey 

Vice-President/ 
President Elect's 
Anrrual Report 

2002-2003 
Thank you for the opportunity 

to serve the Association this past 
year. For someone new to the 
executive of the Association, the 
position of Vice-President! 
President Elect is very important 
as a learning experience. Many 
thanks to Elaine MacLean and 
members of the executive for 
showing me the ropes by your 
example. This has been an excel­
lent opportunity for me to see at 
first hand the spirit of support 
and cooperation in the Associa­
tion and 1 believe this is our 
strength. Committees have been 
working with their conveners and 
I have yet to find conveners for 
three Interest Groups. One of the 
highlights of the year for me has 
been the support of APLA for the 
hosting of an IFLA (International 
Federations of Library Associa­
tions and Institutions) conference 
in Quebec City in 2008. We 
should know the decision at the 
Berlin conference in August. The 
last meeting in Canada was in 
Montreal in 1982. The conference 
is an excellent opportunity for 
library people to see the interna­
tional aspects of library service. 

Submitted by 
Laurette Mackey 
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Nominations and Elections Committee
 
Annual Report 2002-2003
 

Executive offices requirmg 
nominations for 2003/2004 
included Vice President! 
President Elect, Vice President 
(New Brunswick), Vice President 
(Prince Ed ward Island), Vice 
President (Membership), and 
Treasurer. 

A committee was established 
consisting of Norine Hanus, 
Andrea Stewart, and Jeanne 
Maddix. A call for nominations 
was made in the APLA Bulletin 
and on the l i s tserv with a 
closing date of February 28, 
2003. All positions were filled by 
acclamation. 

Because of space
 
constraints, the
 

APLA
 
Treasurer's
 

Report
 
2002-2003,
 

the Financial
 
Examiner's
 

Report
 
2002-2003,
 
Financial
 

Statements for
 
2002-2003 and
 

Budget for
 
2003-2004
 

will appear in
 
the next issue.
 

The new executive members are: 

•	 Vice President/President Elect: Allan Groen, Provincial 
Librarian, Prince Edward Island 

•	 Vice President, New Brunswick: Mireille Mercure, 
Bibliotheque Le Cormoran, Saint John 

•	 Vice President, Prince Edward Island: Shirley MacLeod, 
CISTI, Charlottetown 

•	 Vice President, Membership: Shelley Gullikson, Mount Allison 
University Library 

•	 Treasurer: Denise Corey-Fancy, Mount Saint Vincent University 
Library 

Our thanks to these people for offering their service to APLA. I feel 
that they will serve you well. 

Submitted by Norine Hanus 

Secretary's Annual Report 2002-2003 

A variety of activities were completed during the year: 

•	 attended all Executive Meetings and took minutes for these and 
several committee meetings 

•	 sat on the Communications and Public Rel a t ions Com mittee 

•	 became the list manager of APLAEXEC-L and APLACONV-L 

•	 had the APLA Directories printed (an intermediate s tep between 
the VP Membership and the Bulletin Edi tors ) 

•	 designed a new APLA Motion sheet 

•	 wrote numerous letters on our behalf, some to award winners, 
some to our professional associations and some to government offi­
cials 

•	 kept the files in order to be passed on to the next APLA secretary, 
Leanne Wells 

Submitted by Gwendolyn MacNairn 

The Atlantic
 
Provinces
 

Library
 
Association
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APLA Prize Committee Committee on Aims 
Annual Report 2002-2003 and Objectives 

The winner of the 2003 APLA 
Prize is Heather Berringer -- an 
outstanding student who is very 
involved in association activities! 
She was the Chair of the CLA 
Student Chapter, served as 
Secretary of SLISSA, won an 
award to attend the NSLA con­
ference last fall, was the SLIS 
Student-to-CLA for last sum­
mer's conference in Halifax, 
almost single-handedly orga­
nized the Professional Partner­
ing programme at SLIS this year 
... and on and on. A truly deserv­
ing winner! 

Heather has a BA in French 
from Acadia University (2001) 
and an MLIS from Dalhousie 
(2003). Last summer and this 
past academic year she had a 
Student Intern position at the 

Youth Services Interest Group
 
Annual Report 2002-2003
 

Dal SLIS faculty member Vivian 
Howard congratulates APLA 
Prize winner Heather Berringer. 

Killam Library. She has recently 

accepted a position as Reference 

Librarian at Carleton University 

Library. 

Submitted by Judy Dunn 

The Youth Services Interest 
Group now has eleven members, 
as well as six people who have 
expressed an interest in joining 
but are not currently members of 
APLA. 

At last year's APLA confer-

The Atlantic
 
Provinces Library
 

Association
 

ence, several people suggested 
having a workshop on library 
programs for babies. A one-day 
workshop was planned for 
November 2002 with a morning 
sess ion on babies in the library 
and an afternoon session on pro­
gramming ideas for introducing 
children to Shakespeare. 
Participants were welcome to 
attend one or both sessions. 
Funding for this workshop was 
received from the APLA General 
Activities Fund. However, this 
workshop had to be postponed 
because of the illness of one of 
the presenters, and it is now 
hoped that it will take place in 
the fall of 2003 

Submitted by Nancy Cohen 

Anrrual Report 
2002-2003 

At the April executive meet­
ing, the following aims and objec­
tives were identified for the 
2003-2004 year: 

1.	 Support the efforts of the 
Communications and Public 
Relations Committee and 
actively participate in the pro­
motion of APLA. 

2.	 Update the conference manual. 

3.	 Continue communicat ions 
with national library or gani­
zations and develop some 
international connections 
with other library associa­
tions. 

4.	 Support con t inuing education 
efforts for our members 
through teleconference and by 
partnering with other institu­
tions. 

Submitted by Laurette Mackey 

Computers and 
Connectivity 

Interest Group 
Anrnral Report 

2002-2003 

The group continues to spon­
sor sessions at the annual confer­
ence. At APLA 2003 the group 
sponsored two sessions. I gave a 
session on the Invisible or Deep 
Web. Gordon Bertrand, Head of 
Systems/Support, An g us L. 
Macdonald Library, St. F rancis 
Xavier University, gave a session 
on fine-tuning public worksta­
tion desktops. 

Submitted by James Watson 
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'Tht vit w from here AACR Too Many Changes? 
Dr. Louise Spiteri, Assistant Professor, School of~? Library & Information Stu dies, Dalhousie Univers ity

'Vue d'cn fiaut 

Even those who do not work 
with AACR2 every day would 
have found Louise Spiteri 's ses­
sion on recent changes in AACR2 . 
informative, practical , and enjoy­
able. An enth us ia sm and appre­
ciation for cataloguing and for its 
important place within the field 
of librarianship characterized 
the workshop. 

The ses sion focused on chap­
ters nine and twelve of AACR2, 
Electronic Resourc es and 
Continuing Resources respec­
tively. As more and more elec­
tronic items are being added to 
library catalogues, an overview 
of recent changes to the catalogu­
ing rules governing these materi­
als was welcome. The definition 
of an electronic resource has 
been broadened to encompass all 
electronic resources encoded for 
manipulation by a computerized 
device, including home pages. 
The most significant rule change 
relates to the chief source of 
information for electronic items. 
The chief source of information is 
now the entire resource itself, 
and not just the title screen. 
Even encoded metadata can be 
the source for the title field in a 
MARC record. 

For many, serials cataloguing 
may be the most challenging 
aspect of cataloguing. The new 
rules in chapter twelve of AACR2 
(Continuing Resources, includ­
ing updating web sites and loose­
leafs) may not simplify the cata­
loguing of serials, a s more sub­
jectivity is permitted. Because of 
a desire for fewer new rec ords 
and ISSNs, the rules for changes 
in title have been altered. Now a 

major change in the ti tle proper 
of a serial is need ed for a new 
record. A minor change in title 
should simply be recorded in a 
note field. The assum ption 
underlying the new rule is that 
only those changes that in dicate 
a new work or a change in scope, 
subject, or end-users sh oul d 
result in a new seri a l record. 

We could have spent much 
more time poring over AACR2 

'I1u vir u!j rom here 

and its new rules . Loui se Spiteri 
did an exce llent job of concen­
tra t ing on two essential chapters 
and giving the workshop mem­
bers a good ba lance of theory and 
practice. We will probably need 
more such sessions as AACR2 
evolves from its textua l roots to 
meet the req uirement s of a n 
increasingly elect ronic environ­
men t . 

Allison F ulford 

First Tim er's 
2003 

Conference Re portr~~
'Vu,. d 'O I frau' 

APLA 2003 was a week of 
firsts for me. It was the first time 
I have been to Newfoundla nd 
and Labrador, the firs t time I 
have been to an APLA confer­
ence, and the first time I've had 
to give a treasurer's report. To 
top it all off, it was also the fir st 
time that I saw an iceberg! I have 
to say it was well worth the t ime 
and effort to prepare and go. 

The conference afforded me 
an excellent learning experience 
as well as an opportuni ty to 
socialize with library workers at 
all levels and from all different 
kinds of institutions. I attended 
as many sessions as I could fit in 
and often found it hard to choose 
between sessions of interest. 

The city of St. John's was 
truly beautiful and I did manage 
to find a little time to go explor­
ing, although not as much as I 
would have liked. Despite being 
busy, I did find time to make a 
quick stop on George Street. I 

know tha t I'll have to return to 
Newfou ndla n d some t ime with 
my hus ban d in tow. Suza nne 
Sexty was a lso kind enough to 
t ake several of us out for a tour 
along the coast. I'd also like to 
tha n k Elizabet h and Dick for 
t aking the time to give us a tour 
of the Queen El izabeth II library. 
It's a lways fa scinating to explore 
ano ther library and see how it' s 
set up . 

For anyone who has not gon e 
to an APLA conference, I would 
definitely rec ommend it. 

Denise Corey-Fancy 
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'Its.: view from here Take a Gander at Online Digital 
Library Materials in Atlantic Canadar~ Gillian Webster, Information & Network Services

{Vue d'en fwut 

Librarian, Nova Scotia Provincial Library
 

Gillian Webster began her 
session by providing a clear defi­
nition of digital library materials 
as materials converted from a 
paper format rather than pur­
chased electronic resources. The 
purpose of her session was to 
showcase digital projects in 
Atlantic Canada that are associ­
ated with libraries. She indicated 
that this was difficult as libraries 
are not often listed in the website 
credits, even if there is a library 
contribution. Gillian chose four 
digital collections to explore, one 
from each Atlantic province. 

The Lucy Maud Montgomery 
Collection is the most sophisti­
cated of the four collections. A 
collaboration between many 
partners including the Canadian 
Heritage Information Network 
and the Confederation Centre 
Art Gallery, the collection con­
tains digitized images, manu­
scripts and scrapbooks, as well 
as value-added features such as 
an interactive zone for children. 

The Newfoundland Digital 
Postcard Collection was devel­
oped by the Provincial Infor­
mation and Library Resources 
Board of Newfoundland and 
Labrador. A website was created 
containing images of postcards 
from a print collection organized 
by subject and an option that 
allows visitors to order prints of 
the postcards for a fee. 

The PANB / UNB Grantbook 
Database is an index of land set­
tlement records In New 
Brunswick from 1765-1900. 
Created by the Provincial 

Archives of New Brunswick with 
the University of New Bruns­
wick, the Grantbook is not yet 
complete. It is hoped that more of 
the grants can be digitized and 
search features improved in the 
future. 

The Pictou-Antigonish Re­
gional Library (PARL) War 
Cenotaphs project is an online 
memorial created by PARL to 
honour war veterans in Anti­
gonish and Pictou Counties. The 
collection began with a donation 
to the Library of a scrapbook con­
taining local newspaper clip­
pings dating back to World War 
II. Still growing, the collection 
now inc! udes veterans of 
Waterloo and World War I, and is 
linked to the Canadian Virtual 
War Memorial. 

Gillian completed her look at 

the projects with an analysis of 
the benefits of digitizing collec­
tions. Some of these are: enhanc­
ing access to collections; extend­
ing the life of fragile materials; 
increasing visibility for the 
organizations involved in the 
project; and perhaps most impor­
tant, fostering collaboration 
and resource-sharing between 
organizations involved in 
digitization. 

For more information on 
digital projects in Canada, 
Gillian suggested two resources: 
the Canadian Initiative on 
Digital Libraries (CIDL) at 
www.nlc-bnc.ca/cidll and the 
Nova Scotia Digit a l Collec­
tions Initiative (NSDCI) at 
www.library.ns.ca/services/ 
NSDCV. 

Gillian Byrne 

View of St. John's from the Battery. Photo by Elizabeth Johnson. 
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% <v,ew ! rQm ftcre Margin and Centre: History of the Book in Canada 
1af~1 Dr. Bill Barker, Head, Department of English Language 
2003 and Literature, Memorial University of Newfoundland 

'Vuc d 'en liau ! Sandi Hannaford, Independent Scholar 
Dr. Bertrum MacDonald, Associate Dean (Research), 

Faculty of Management, Dalhousie University.. 

As advertised, this session 
provided an introduction to the 
History of the Book in Canada 
(HBiC / HLIC ) project, as well as 
examples of research covered 
and inspired by the HBiC / 
HLIC. Dr. MacDonald, a member 
of the HBiC / HLIC editorial 
team (Editor of Electronic 
Resources), began the session by 
providing an overview of the pro­
ject. Funded by the Social 
Sciences and Humanities 
Research Council of Canada, the 
HBiC / HLIC will produce a 
three-volume history of the book 
from "the beginnings" (the time 
of first European contact) to 
1980. The printed volumes will 
be available in both English and 
French editions and will be 
accompanied by a suite of elec­
tronic resources intended to help 
stimulate scholarship. 

Volume I, covering the begin­
nings to 1840, is scheduled to be 
published in 2004 by the 
University of Toronto Press (in 
English) and Les Presses de 
l'Universite de Montreal (in 
French). Volumes II and III cover 
1840 - 1918 and 1918 - 1980, 
respectively. Volume III will also 
include an epilogue covering 
1980 - 2000. 

Dr. MacDonald spoke briefly 
about the production of the vol­
umes, explaining how anyone 
with an interest in the project 
was free to submit a proposal for 
inclusion in the History and how, 
after submitting their pieces to 

the editors, the approximately 
forty contributors to Volume I 
met to discuss and revise each 
others' contributions. 

As an example of work 
inspired by the HBiC / HLIC, 
Sandi Hannaford , who will be 
contributing to Volumes II and 
III of the History, read from a 
paper describing her work on the 
Mockbeggar Library (book s 
belonging to Senator F. Gordon 
Bradley, Newfoundland's firs t 
federal cabinet minister after 
Confederation). The Mockbeggar 
Plantation is now a Provincial 
Historic site and Ms . Hannaford 
is producing a bibliographic 
inventory of books belonging to 
the Mockbeggar Library. 

The third presenter, Dr. 
Barker, read an excerpt from his 
entry , "Book History in 
Newfoundland to 1840," and 
addressed some of the problems 
of writing a history of the book in 
Newfoundland . He noted , for 
example, that prior to 1840, 
Newfoundland had a reading cul ­
ture but no literary culture; a lit­
erary culture developed later in 
the century. He also emphasized 
the importance of newspapers as 
one of the best sources for finding 
records of what books we r e 
bought and sold, book clubs . etc, 
and pointed to the need for a 
thorough survey of newspaper 
records. 

Dr. MacDonald concluded the 
session with an overview of the 
project's electronic resources. Jn 

addition to the three-volume 
History, there will be a total of 
five databases created, three of 
which are currently accessible: 
Bibliography of th e History of th e 
Book in Canada (publica tions on 
the history of print culture in 
Canada from the 16th century to 
the present), Canadian Book 
Catalogues (records of publicly 
accessible printed catalogues 
relating to book history and print 
culture in Canada from its begin­
nings to 1950), and Canadian 
Textbooks (bibliogra ph ic descrip­
tions of Canadian t extbooks , 
excluding Quebec ). The oth er 
two databases, Canadian Book 
Trade and Library Index (indi­
viduals a nd organizations relat­
ing to the book and allied trades 
in C a nada ) and Canadian 
Imprints (impr in t s, excluding 
newspapers , from the Atlantic 
Provinces, Qu ' bee, a nd Ontario 
from 1752 to 1840), are forth­
coming. Dr. MacDonald provided 
a quick demonst ra ti on of the 
first database. For more informa­
tio n about the dat abases , or 
to acces s the th ree that are cur ­
ren t l y a v aila b l e , go to 
www.dal.ca/h bic-h lie. Additional 
information a bout the H BiC / 
H U C project ca n be found at the 
p r oje c t' s ma i n website a t 
www.hbic.library.u toron to.ca . 

,Jerr Lilburn 



Page 22 APLA Bulletin Summer 2003 

Program-Integrated Instruction:
 
Putting the Pieces Together
 

Margy MacMillan, Instructional Librarian,
 

As indicated in the conference 
program, Ms. MacMillan's excel­
lent session focussed on how 
librarians at Mount Royal 
College in Calgary have begun 
the transition from course-inte­
grated instruction to program­
integrated instruction. Drawing 
on examples from classes 
designed for Chemistry and 
Journalism students , Ms. 
MacMillan discussed how librar­
ians and "civilians" (non -librari ­
an faculty members ) have built a 
relationship in which librarians 
are seen as "full partners" in the 
teaching process and how they 
have design ed a series of instruc­
tional sessions and assignments 
that reflect student needs and 
program learning objectives. In 
other words, Ms. MacMillan 
explained how the library has 
begun to integrate library 
instruction into the curriculum 
of specific programs. She also 
explained how the library was 
able to build on and to take 
advantage of the recently de vel­
oped "College-wide Lea rnin g 
Outcomes" - six key skills that 
Mount Royal College students 
are expected to demonstrate once 
they complete their program. 
One of the outcomes is 
"Information Retrie val and 
Eva luation": se e the College's 
Cu r r iculum Renewal page at 
www.mtroyal.ab.ca/cr/ for more 
details. 

Ms. MacMillan then discussed 
several specific assignments and 
the outcomes each was designed 
to achieve. One assignment, the 
Chemical Mystery Tour created 

Library, Mount Royal College
 

for Chemistry 2203, used a mur­
der mystery scenario to get stu­
dents to find information about 
six chemical substances by using 
a variety of key sources (the CRC 
Handbook, Sax 's Dangerous 
Properties of Hazardous 
Materials, etc). The assignment 
was also designed to encourage 
group work, peer teaching and 
fun! Another assignment, 
Hunting Humans, asked journal­
ism students to produce a contact 
list (sources for sources) of five 
individuals and was intended to 
introduce students to deep web 
sources, print directories , local 
sources, etc. 

Ms. MacMillan wrapped up 
the session by talking about 
assessment strategies and about 
her research on what she terms 
an "l- Ski lls" or "Information 
Sk ills and Knowledge for 
Li felo ng Learning Success" 
resum e - a tool designed to 

assess information lit eracy 
across disciplines. By creating 
and maintaining an I-Skills 
resume, students are provided 
with an opportunity to ident ify 
and record their experiences 
with and knowledge of informa­
tion tools and resources. In con­
trast to other assessment tools 
she has examined, M s . 
MacMillan believes tha t the 
process of creating the resume 
will benefit students by prompt­
ing them to reflect on what they 
know and on what they have 
learned. 

For more information, and 
to access the assignments 
mentioned above, please see 
the online versi on of 
Ms. M acM illa ns con ference 
session handout at 
www2.mtroyal.ab.ca/-mm ac 
millan/conf/apla Lhtrn. 

Jeff Lilburn 

Outgoing President Elaine MacLean leads delegates in the 
APLA Oath: "I promise to attend all sessions and not skip off to chase 
icebergs!" Photo by Pat Parsons. 
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r~ Archiving and Preserva t ion of 
Digital Resources: Is the Future Secure? 

200~u <J'( n liaut Andy Spilioe, OCLC Canada 
Deanna Graham, Journals Licensing Representative, Blackw ell Publishing 

Daviess Menefee, Director, Library Relations, the Americas, Elsevier 
John Teskey for Vicky Reich, Director, LOCKSS Program 

It was a pleasure to be given 
the opportunity to organize this 
session. It is a topic that con­
sumes a lot of nervous energy, or 
more correctly, a topic that causes 
us to be nervous. The fact is that 
digital publishing is sti ll in its 
infancy and there are numerous 
areas of acti ve research including 
archiving and preservation. 

I count myself on the opti­
mistic side of this question, but it 
is a question that requires con­
siderable discussion. That's why 
I had so much fun contacting 
potential presenters. There a re 
many excellen t speakers repre­
senting a variety of opinion. 

In Andy Spilioe's presentation 
we learned about OCLe's journal 
aggregation program and OCLe's 
commitment to migrate this 
information in to the future . We 
also learned abou t OCLC's digiti­
zation solutions such as Content 
DM a n d Olive, which allow 
libraries to easily undertake digi­
tization proj ects with local collec­
tions and mount these files either 
locally or through OCLC. 

Deanna Gr aham of Blackwell 
Publishing provided our fir s t 
publisher perspective. It was 
clear that the move to digita l 
publi shing is affecting publisher 
vie ws on archiving. In the paper 
medium, the publisher took ca re 
of t h e p r in t in g, wa rehousing , 
an d distr ib ut ion . Archiving was 
left to l ibraries or oth er sub­
scr ibe r s . E lectr onic media 
cha nges the sales dy namic. Now 
the ba ckfile is a n act ive por t ion 
of t he sales asset. Deanna did not 
present any single archiving solu ­

tion, but indicated in stead that 
Blackwell is working with a vari­
ety of aggregators who are local­
ly loading and providing access 
and projects such a s LOCKSS. 

The n ext presenter was 
Daviess Menefee representing 
El sevier. El sevier has selected a 
very able Library Relations rep­
resentative in Dr. Menefee. His 
background as a classicist and a 
librarian with development expe­
rience at OCLC and practice at 
Rice University Library allows 
him to address the many con­
cerns of the library community. 
Elsevier committed to the move 
to digital processes very early, 
participating in a number of 
electronic publishing projects 
during the 90 s , such a s 
TULIP, which provided the nec­
essa ry learning opportuni ti es . 
Currently, El sevier is following a 
number of strategies that will 
provide for long-term acc ess of 
all of their content. Examples 
include their ow n elect ron ic 
wa reh ou se in E urope , th e 
Science Direct platform in t he 
US, severa l Science Direct loca l­
loa d si tes such as t he Un iversity 
of Toron t o, an d th e for ma l 
archiving agr eemen t wi th the 
N a t i o n a l Li b r a r y o f t h e 
Netherlands. 

The las t p rese nt a t ion wa s 
LOCKSS : Lots of Copies Keeps 
Stuff Safe. It wa s my pi asure to 
present on behalf of Vicky Reich. 
LOCKSS is a d igi ta l archivin g 
project fu nded by Mell on. Unlike 
.JSTOR, whi ch is a cen t ralized 
solu t ion, LOCKSS returns 
librari es to a very basic and fu n­

da men ta l local respon si bi li t y. 
With in t he LOCKSS model, eac h 
par t icipa ti ng libra ry mounts a 
server wh ich maintai n s a loca l 
copy of a ll subscribed cont ent. 
T h is is based on a speci fic 
"crawle r" program , wh ich regu­
la rl y collects new issue in form a­
tion from participating publish­
e rs ' sites. Further, r egular com­
parisons are run within the 
LO CKSS network to ensu re tha t 
any "bit rot" is caught and 
repaired . To en s u re archiva l 
integrity, the minimum num ber 
of sites a rchiving a pa rticu la r 
title is six. The LOCKSS project 
has been in development and is 
just now going into product ion . 
There is a need for both l ibrary 
par t icipa tion and increa sed pub­
lisher agreements . 

T he genera l discu ssion with 
the presen te rs and participan ts 
was ve ry act ive and covered a 
nu mber of issues an d event ua lly 
Thad to ca ll ti me. I wa s e ncou r­
ag d by t he di sc uss ion a nd I 
th ink t he op ti mism I feel is s t ill 
jus tified. 

Th e p re s e r t a tions engen­
dered con s id e ra ble di scuss ion 
bu t needless to say th e re isn 't a 
single a nsw er. Indeed , a com ­
m en t from Vicky Re ich , who 
joined us electronically, mak es 
a n excelle nt concl usion . Her view 
is t ha t wh ether a centraliz ed or a 
dis tribu ted solu t ion actually 
works won' t be know n ti ll a ft ' 1' 

we are a ll dead; be tter to ha ve 
ma ny soluti ons a t work and in 
competit ion. 

.Ioh n Tesk cy 
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'Tne vi,w f rom here The Catalogue as Master File 
Louise White, Head of Electronic Resources and Serials 

Lisa Goddard, Manager of Information ServicesrA
Vu e a'cn haur Queen Elizabeth II Library, Memorial University 

Given the current prolifera­
tion of electronic resources in 
library collections, the focus of 
the session, The Catalogue as 
Master File, could not have been 
timelier. Providing access to elec­
tronic materials is challenging. 
Apart from outsourcing to ven­
dors, librarians normally select 
from three routes of access: cata­
logue e-resources, list them 
alphabetically by title and/or by 
subject on web pages, or do both. 
The last option seems especially 
daunting, as it often involves 
duplication of an already mam­
moth amount of work. 
Increasingly, however, it is the 
kind of flexible access that 
Internet-savvy patrons expect. 

At Memorial University the 
task of making the Library's 
electronic databases and jour­
nals accessible via its web page is 
being accomplished in a manage­
able way, thanks to a computer­
assisted project. Louise White 
opened an informative presenta­
tion by recounting the back­
ground and planning stages of 
the project, which began in April 
2002. The Library was already 
cataloguing its e-resources and 
there was a static list of databas­
es on its web page. What was 
needed, however, was to create 
an easily-produced, easily-main­
tained, user-friendly, and active 
web listing of these materials . A 
team of cataloguing, reference, 
and systems personnel concluded 
that a system that worked with 
the library catalogue functioning 
as a master file offered the best 
solution to their needs. The cata­

logue contained much of the 
source data that were required 
and other information such as 
selected subject categories , 
URLs, and relevancy recommen­
dations could be added to MARC 
fields and manipulated for dis­
play on the Library's web page. 

Lisa Goddard gave the audi­
ence an overview of the cus­
tomized system interfaces that 
were designed to achieve the pro­
ject goals. Following a step-by­
step outline of the technical 
details involved, Lisa described 
how specified data was extracted 
daily from MARC records and 
converted through various opera­
tions into a web format. To the 
speaker's credit, the complex 
interrelationships of MARC, Perl 
scripts , SQL servers, and ASP 

queries were expl ained in a com­
prehensible manner. 

There is much to be gained 
from this presentation from both 
practical and theoretical per­
spectives. Memorial's project 
offers a useful how-to guide for 
other libraries, complete with 
sample programming scripts. On 
a broader scale, the project not 
only reinforces the traditional 
value of maintaining standards 
at all stages of information man­
agement, but it also demon­
strates the ingenuity of librari­
ans as they encounter new chal­
lenges. 

Presentation and starter kit: 
s taff.library.m un.cal-lgoddardl 
APLAI 

Sally Wood 

Keynote Speaker Dr. Fiona Black gives a motivational and humorous 
talk on the need for continuing education. Photo by Pat Parsons. 
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'f lU "'iWf rom hu e The rise of E-Content Publishing 
Peter Webster, Information Systems Librarian,
r~


Vue d'en /iQut 

During Peter Webster's pre­
sentation, he had three state­
ments in large font displayed 
behind him: 

•	 Trade Book Publishing Total 
Market - $11 Billion 

•	 Business Professional Book 
Publishing Total Market - $12 
Billion 

•	 Business & Professional On­
line Information Total Market 
- $47 Billion. 

Yes, e-content publishing is on 
the rise in a variety of different 
movements. Peter provided quo­
tations, statistics and a look at 
some publishers' websites to 
show examples of how publishers 
are changing their business focus 
and strategies with various 
mergers/acquisitions and re­
packaging their e-content to pro­
vide a variety of products for dif­
ferent markets. This is referred 
to as "streaming content". These 
strategy and product changes, 
which can be achieved rapidly, 
are user-driven as more and 
more businesses are looking for 
specialized products and user­
friendly, direct access. Therefore, 
when purchasing products, be 
sure that you are not purchasing 
a re-packaged version of the 
same information. 

Peter also provided an update 
of publishers' current moves and 
progress in e-content publishing. 
He highlighted the Thompson 
company as an example. Starting 
off as a newspaper company, 
Thompson is now 80% electronic 
with access to their products 
through the Internet. He also 
mentioned how Reuters has been 

St. Mary's University
 

very successful selling directly to 
the business community. In addi­
tion to creating simplified access 
to databases for direct consumer 
use, publishers are also seeing 
the need for specialized tools 
that will provide not just 
retrieval of information, but 
analysis as well. As librarians, 
we will need to understand how 
to use these tools. Peter also left 
us with some other points to con­
sider: 

•	 Libraries are only a small 
part of the e-content publish­
ing market, but in this multi ­
faceted marketplace all cus­
tomers add power. 

•	 Understand what you are 
buying, the digital pool it 

comes from, the market(s) it is 
focused on, and how it is 
updated. 

•	 Be prepared for less emphasis 
(not no emphasis) on print 
publishing. Remember that 
your favourite print publica­
tion needs your support in the 
market place. 

•	 Be prepared for more complex 
online products, more mixed 
media products, more direct­
to-user products, and more 
"free" advertising-supported 
products. 

•	 Be prepared to work collec­
tively to set prices and condi­
tions in a large e-content pub­
lisher dominated universe. 

Shirley MacLeod 

Author Michael Crummey. Photo by Elizabeth Johnson. 
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2003 APLA Merit Award Citation: Joy Tillotson
 
Standing Order 9.08 of the 

constit ution a nd bylaws of the 
Atl an ti c P rov i nces Lib ra ry 
As s oci ati on establis hes th e 
Atlantic Provinces Library 
Association Merit Award and 
sp ecifi es "This honour shall be 
awa r ded to an individual who 
has mad e a n outstanding con tri­
bution(s) to library service in the 
Atl antic Provinces. " 

There is no mention in the 
s tanding ord er, however, of the 
delight we take in meeting en 
famille to honour one of our own 
a nd in watching the recip ient 
squirm as accomplis hme nts a re 
recited. It is as well , for tonight 
we honour one who ca nnot be 
here, although it is not clear to 
me whether she woul d be sadde r 
for missing the presentati on or 
the dance that follows. 

The winne r of the APLA Meri t 
Award for 2003 is Joy Till otson . 

Joy Glenys Tillotson gr aduat­
ed from Acadia Universi ty with a 
B.Sc in Mathematics in 1974 a nd 
continu ed her s t u d ies a t 
Memorial University of New ­
foundland where sh e was gran t­
ed a Master of Science degree in 
Mathematics in 1978. She also 
attended the Banff School of 
Drama a nd fin e arts in 1973, 
working in s t a gecra ft a nd 
design. This footnote in her aca­
demic career gives an early indi ­
cation of the breadth of in terest 
that we all associa te with Joy. 

In 1977 she applie d for a bur­
sary from Memorial University 
to attend Simmons College in 
Boston a s a s t ude nt in that 
sc hoo l's Library Science pro­
gram. She was successful in her 
application and in 1979 sh e grad­
uated with a Master's in Library 
Science. 

Thus began a particularly 
productive career in librarian­
ship that included appointments 
at Memorial and at the Marine 
Dynamics branch of CISTI in St. 

Dick Ellis gives a moving tribute 
to our dear fri end J oy Tillotson . 
Photo by Pat Parsons. 

John's and a long association 
with the Library Studies pro­
gram in th e Divi sion of 
Continuing Studies a t Memorial. 

She se rved as edito r of the 
APLA Bulletin for volume s 48, 
49 ,59, and 60 . She se rve d on the 
APLA exe cutive from 1986/7 to 
1988/9 , being president in 
1987/88, and again in 1992/93 as 
secre tary and as Vice-Presiden t 
Membersh ip in 1999/2000 . It 
should be noted that <Joy, having 
asked Sue Sexty to serve as her 
secretary during the 1986/87 
presidency, was not afraid to 
serve, in turn, as Sue's secretary 
during 1992/93. The wom an was 
fearl ess . 

In addition to her contribu­
tions to APLA, she served on the 
CLA Cou ncil , on the CACUL 
Executive a nd on the CLA 
Monogr aph Editorial Board. 
Locall y, s he s e rve d on th e 
Newfoundl and and Labrador 
Library Association , the execu­
tive of the Memorial University 
Faculty Association a nd, during 
her sojourn at the CISTI Branch , 
on the Professional In stitute of 
the Publ ic Se rv ice: St. John 's 
Branch Executive. 

Her CV lists 21 publications 
in journal s such as the Pacific 
Journal of Mathematics, th e 
Proceeding s of the Ameri can 
Society for Engineering Educa­
tion, CD-ROM Professional, and 

College and Research L ibraries. 
Most recently, her article "Web 
Site Evaluation: A Su rvey of 
Undergraduates," published in 
Online Information Review , was 
judged to be the best articl e pu b­
lish ed by that journal in that 
year (2002). Her last a rticle , "A 
Portrait of the Audience for 
Instruction in Web Searching," is 
in press at the Canadian 
J ournal of Informat ion and 
Library S cience. 

Joy was a constant contribu­
tor to conferences, presenting 
"Do They Really Believe It's All 
New and Good?" la st year in 
Halifax a t th e joint APLAICLA 
confere nce . 

Th is is a citation for a merit 
award, not a eu logy. How ever, 
we contribute in many ways a nd 
one is by example. I see nothing 
in the conditions of this award 
that precludes mentioning the 
contri bution Joy made by se tt ing 
a n example of heal thy and pro­
ductive practice. 

Remember that summer ses­
sion a t the Banff School of Fine 
Arts? In Joy we have an example 
of a professional who se interests 
ranged widely, from basketball to 
band practice. 

Think of that a ward-winn ing 
article. In Joy we have an exa m­
ple of continuing intell ectual 
engageme nt in the problem s of 
the di scipline itself, combine d 
with a desire to learn and the 
time management habits that 
a llow one to make the most of 
one's inte llectual engageme nt. 

J oy spent the 2001102 acad e­
mic year in the graduate diploma 
program a t McGill Universi ty 
and came out of that intensive 
acade mic experience with two 
conference presen tation s and 
two articles in refer eed journal s. 

It has been related to me that 
Joy found it inexplicable , when 
at McGill, tha t faculty were too 

(continued on page 27) 
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2003 APLA Merit Award Citation: 
Joy Tillotson ... continued from page 26 

busy to take time for a nice lunch 
and a chat. Joy always had time 
for lunch as a social as well as a 
biochemical event. 

Remember the stint as Sue 
Sexty's secretary? Joy would 
take on work others found diffi­
cult or daunting and carry it off 
without appearing the least flus­
tered. 

Above all, Joy was a social 

person, inspiring friendship in 
others and understanding the 
social bonds that hold us all 
together and what it took to nur­
ture them. 

-Ioy gave us an example of a 
complete and grounded individ­
ual who became a complete and 
grounded practitioner. A signal 
achievement, and one we honour 
tonight. 

The Standing Orders of the 
Association sp ecify, in some 
de tail (we are who we are , after 
all ), the character of a pewter 
mug to be given to the winner. T 
would like to call upon Jim 
Tillotson, Joy's brother, who is 
with us tonight, to accept the 
award on behalf of Joy and to say 
a few words. 

Richard Ellis 

Photos From The Conference
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Looking To Get Involved In Your
 
Professional Association?
 

In terest gro u ps a re a grea t way to get involved in APLA. With a ll the different APLA interest groups th ere's 
one to su it everybody. Look over the list and contact the conve ne r of th e gro up that su its you best. 

APLA Interest Groups And Conveners 
Collections Development 
Mary MacLeod , Academi c Librarian, Vaugh an Mem ori al Library, 
Acad ia Univers ity, PO. Box 4, Wolfville , NS B4P 2R6 
Phone: (902) 585 -1734 Fax: (902) 585-1748 E-mail : mary.macleod@acadiau.ca 

Conservation ofLibrary Materials 
Simon Lloyd , Sp ecial Collections Librarian, Robertson Library, Un iversity of Prince Edward Island, 
550 University Ave., Char lot tetown , PE CIA 4P3 
Phone: (902) 566-0536 Fax: (902) 628-4305 E-mail: slloyd@upei.ca 

Computers and Connectivity 
James Watson , Information Services Librarian, University College of Ca pe Breton Library, 
Syd ney, NS B1P 6L2 
Phone: (902) 563-1675 Fax: (902) 563-1826 E-mail: jw atso n@uccb.ns .ca 

Continuing Education 
Marie DeYoung, Dir ector, Library Services , Nova Scoti a Community College, 
5685 Leeds Street , Halifax, NS B3J 2X1 
Phone: (902) 491- 6772 Fax: (902) 491-4830 E-ma il: deyounme@nscc.ns .ca 

Library Instruction 
Dianne Cmor, Informa tion Services , Qu een Elizabeth II Library, Mem or ial Un iversity of Newfoundland , 
St. J ohn's , NL Al B 3Y1 
Phone: (709) 737-7427 Fax : (709) 737 -215 3 E-mail : dcmor@mun .ca 

Access to Government Information 
J ames Watson , Inform ation Services Librarian , University College of Ca pe Breton Library, 
Sydney, NS B1P 6L2 
Ph one: (902) 563-1675 Fax: (902) 563-1 826 E-m ail : jwatson@uccb.ns .ca 

Library Technicians 
Susan Harri s, Senior Library Technician, Rotary Regional Libr ary, 
192 Water Street, Summerside, PE C1N 1B1 
Phone: (902) 888 -8370 Fax: (902) 888-8055 E-mail : spharris@gov.pe.ca 

Youth S ervices Interest Group 
Nancy Cohe n, Childre n's and Young Adult Librarian, Moncton Public Library, 
644 Main St., Suite 101 , Moncton, NB E1C 1E2 
Phone: (506) 869-6036 Fax : (506) 869-6040 E-mail : nancy.cohen @gnb. ca 

New Librarians and Information Professionals 
Emma Cross, Ca ta loguing & Public Services Librarian, Ralph Pickard Bell Library 
Mount All ison U nive rs ity, 49 York Street, Sackville, NB E4L 1C6 
Phone: (506) 364-22 14 Fax: (506) 364-2617 E-mail : ecross@mta.ca 

Francophone 
Vaca nt 

Newspaper 
Vaca n t 

Trustees 
Vaca nt 
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